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Market Drayton Town Council

Minutes of a Council meeting held on 11 April 2019 at 7.30pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Frogmore Road, Market Drayton.

PRESENT: Councillors: R Aldcroft, A. Cartwright, D. Edmunds, M. Erwin, 

S. Glover, M. Smith, I. Nellins, R. Smith and M. Whittle (Mayor).
Also present: Six members of the public.
Clerks:
Town Clerk and Assistant Clerk.
1.C
APOLOGIES
Were received and accepted from Councillors: Mrs. J. Beckett, T. Beckett and J. Gough. 
2.C
DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS

There were no pecuniary interests declared.

3.C
PUBLIC SESSION
The Mayor welcomed a resident from Rush Lane to the Council meeting. 
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Concillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To suspend Standing orders to give a resident the opportunity to speak freely.
The resident said he is talking on behalf of all the residents on Rush Lane and thanked the Council for letting him speak.

The residents wanted Council to be aware of their concerns with the traffic using Rush Lane to access the new development site. This has led to large vehicles getting stuck, he realises that the lane is an open pedestrian footpath however, it is maintained by the residents and vehiclular access is for  the residents and their visitors.  Residents would like improved signage at the start of the lane to help stop further damage to the hedgerow and would warn large vehicles that there is no access to the new development.
Their other concern is the two further pedestrian accesses from Drayton Meadows on to Rush Lane; they raised this concern on 7 March to the Council saying it will be extremely hazardous for pedestrians and a better solution would be to use Croft Way which has well established footpaths and lighting in place.  Residents would like the Town Council’s support in helping them to discuss with Wilsons Homes to make the pedestrian connection links opening from Croft Way only.
The Clerk clarified that she has spoken about these concerns to the Shropshire Council Planning Department who confirmed that the planning process has been carried out in the appropriate manner and there is little they can do now. Planning have now passed the residents concerns over to Rights of Way but the Clerk has not heard back from them yet.
Councillor Aldcroft said Town Council are only a consultantee and only Shropshire Council can make changes however, he suggested talking to Wilsons Homes to see if they can change the access routes.
Councillor Aldcroft suggested a meeting next week with some Councillors and residents of Rush Lane.

Members and residents agreed.

The Mayor welcomed another resident to the Council meeting. 

The resident wanted members to be aware of the terrible state of the River Tern and asked for Town Council’s help.  He passed a map round for members to see and explained that Shropshire Council are responsible for the river between the swimming baths and the lock at Newport Road; the environment agency have told him that the lock at Newport Road needs to be opened slightly so that a small amount of water can run through and would keep the river flowing.
Councillor Aldcroft said he walked around part of the river last year with someone from the environment department; they said it would cost approximately a quarter of a million pounds to clean the river and to achieve a steady water flow but it was the responsibility of the land owners to keep the river in good condition.

The meeting went back into committee.
4.C
MINUTES
Councillor Glover proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:
To confirm and adopt the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 17 January 2019.
Councillor R. Smith proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED with 3 abstentions:

To confirm and adopt the minutes of an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 7 February 2019.
5.C
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor announced he has attended the following functions:
	Date
	Event

	16 March 19
	Mayors Civic Ball at Bridgnorth

	17 March 19
	Thanksgiving and afternoon tea at Ludlow Castle

	20 March 19
	Cocktail reception at 1st Battalion, Clive Barracks, Tern Hill 

	24 March 19
	Lions International Annual Charter Lunch

	29 March 19
	Opening the new Shell petrol station at Tern Hill

	6 April 19
	Monte Casino Dinner at Dawley Bank, Telford with the Shropshire Yeomanry

	7 April 19
	Civic Service at St Aulkmunds Church, Whitchurch


6.C
COMMITTEE MINUTES

Planning Committee
Councillor R. Smith proposed, Councillor Glover seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:
To agree to receive the minutes of the following Planning Committee Meetings held on:


17 January 2019
24 January 2019
7 February 2019


21 February 2019
7 March 2019
21 March 2019



28 March 2019

Community and Governance
Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was 
RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:
To agree to receive the minutes of the following Community and Governance Committee Meetings with the correction of Councillor Aldcroft’s name in the 24 January 2019 minutes:


24 January 2019


7 March 2019
Services and Facilities
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED with 3 abstentions:
To agree to receive the minutes of the following Services and Facilities Committee Meetings held on:
7 February 2019


21 March 2019

Finance and General Purposes Committee
Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED with 2 abstentions:
To agree to receive the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee Meeting held on:

21 February 2019


28 March 2019


Personnel Committee
Councillor Edmunds proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED with 4 abstentions:
To agree to receive the minutes of the Personnel Committee Meeting held on:

28 January 2019

5 February 2019
The Clerk said there are members of the public waiting to hear Item 9 on the agenda and suggested this item was discussed first. 
Councillor R. Smith proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To discuss Item 9 on the agenda first; then follow the agenda accordingly.

9.C
CROFT WAY RECREATION AREA

Councillor Aldcroft said he has met with a representative from Wilson Homes to discuss the three pedestrian entrances from the new development on to Rush Land. He informed them the residents of Rush Lane were unhappy about the increased pedestrian traffic which would come down Rush Lane.
Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To agree in principle to give Councillor Aldcroft and Councillor R. Smith permission to hold a meeting with Wilsons Homes in the next few days to discuss putting a tarmac path onto Croft Way with a staggered gate at the new development end.

Four members of the public left the Chamber.
7.C
TRANSPORT CONSULTATION

The consultation document in connection with proposed changes to travel assistance for SEND and the reduction in Local Bus services had been previously circulated.

After a long and lengthy discussion:

i) Travel assistance for Special educational needs and disabilities (SEND)

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To send a letter to Shropshire Council outlining our concerns on the following points:
Town Council are very concerned that the reduction in travel services will make families who already experience difficulties in their family situation even worse with increased pressures added to their lives.  Access to school transport is already not easily accessed and this will exasperate the situation.

Transport through SEND is a big help for families and the need is great to keep the service.  The impact on children of school and college age will be huge.

ii) Reduction in Local Bus Service subsidies

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Aldcroft seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To send a letter to Shropshire Council outlining Town Council concerns on the following points:

Town Service Bus

· How do people get to work for 9am

· Does not fit with government guidelines in promoting less carbon emissions as more people will be pushed into car use

· People already under financial pressure will feel it more

· Is it evidenced that this is the appropriate time to cut the service?
· There is a task and finish group at Shropshire Council looking at transport – should this not wait until the results of their findings are complete

· Due to the expansion of dwellings in the town more routes are needed not less

X64 Bus
· Public transport to the colleges in Shrewsbury and the hospitals are almost non-existent – this reduction will exasperate the situation

· It will impact on students getting home from the colleges in Shrewsbury and the potteries

· Consideration should be given to CIL money – to use this to supplement local transport for the benefit of the residents in the market towns.
8.C
TENDERS 

A member of the public left the Chamber.
Tender documents have previously been circulated to members.

The Mayor asked for member’s thoughts on the tenders for the upgrade of the Town Council’s Street lighting stock to LED.

The Mayor pointed out that Tender B were the company that have previously been to a meeting to speak to members, have carried out the audit on the lights and currently maintain Shropshire Councils street lights.


Councillor Glover made a comment that Tender A and C have included upgrading  five bollard lights at Norman Brooke Court; he could not see this in Tender B and asked if their price would include them.


A member of the public entered the Chamber.


Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Nellins seconded and it was RESOLVED:


To accept Tender B at a cost of £41,128.63 for the upgrade of Town Council’s street lighting stock to LED; to make enquiries with the company to see if the five light bollards at Norman Brooke Court are included in the tender price. If it is not included the additional cost should come back to committee.
10.C
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATE


Councillor Aldcroft told members he had attended a meeting on Tuesday night of Parish Councils, Town Council and representatives from Shropshire Council regarding the Place Plans. He said the Place Plans would cover infrastructure needs in the town and surrounding parishes. The Plan is now categorized into priority A projects, which is infrastructure that will unlock development and B is projects that will support development and neighbourhood projects which are important and will support the local community. The relocation of Greenfields is included in category B.

Details of the Place Plan once updated by SC will come back to the Town Council.


The Clerk said a meeting had taken place with regard to Market Drayton Neighbourhood Plan. Councillors R Smith, Aldcroft and Glover attended and Edward West Senior Planning officer from SC. Due to SC incorporating most of the Neighbourhood Plan projects and schemes in the review to the Local Plan it seems prudent to wait until the review is complete before deciding if any further steps need to be taken on the Neighbourhood Plan.
11.C
SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL AND OUTSIDE BODIES REPORT


Councillor Aldcroft reported that £54 million pounds is available from government to help deliver the North West relief road. There will be £1 million available to improve the pot holes on our roads and they will be looking at improving the A49 and A41.


He said it was recorded that three hundred people used the Food Bank in Market Drayton.


Town Council have given CAB money to help keep them open, he thought they should be invited back to another town meeting to give an update.

Councillor Aldcroft proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:


To invite CAB to a future committee meeting to discuss an update on how they are progressing.

12.C
SCHEDULE OF PAYMENTS 

The Mayor asked if members had any questions regarding the payment schedule.

There were no questions asked.

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor R. Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED with 1 abstention:
To agree the payments from 1 January 2019 – 31 March 2019.
13.C 
MATTERS NOT RELATING TO COMMITEE REPORTS
The Mayor asked if members had any questions they wished to ask him or the Clerk.

Councillor Glover said the reference on the agenda under Standing Order 8 is the incorrect reference and needs to be altered.

The Clerk said the Standing Orders have just been revised and will make the alterations.
The meeting concluded at 8.50 pm.
Chairman
……………………………………………….
Date

……………………………………………….

